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HemisFair Pak Area Redevelopment Corporation
Board Of Directors Monthly Meeting

Magik Theatre

420 S. Alamo Street
November 13, 2009
8:00 a.m.
Board Attendance: Andres Andujar, Xavier Gonzalez, Daniel Lopez, Sue Ann Pemberton, Lisa Schmidt, Bill Shown, Madison Smith, and David Zachry
COSA Attendance: Pat DiGiovanni, Lori Houston, Paula Stallcup, Shanon Wasielewski, and Adam Greenup (Dist 1. City Council)
Additional Attendance: Richard Rosen (Magik Theatre), Sonia Jimenez (Ximenes & Associates), Lance Aaron, Frank Pakuszewski
A. Call to Order
Madison Smith, HPARC President, called the meeting to order.  Mr. Smith thanked Richard Rosen, Executive Director for the Magik Theatre for hosting the meeting and turned the meeting over to him for opening remarks.

B. Welcome 
Richard Rosen, Executive Director for the Magik Theatre
Mr. Rosen welcomed the Board to the Magik stage and gave a brief overview of the theatre’s history.  Beethoven Hall is the oldest functioning theatre dating back to 1893.  The Magik Theatre was founded 15 years ago and has occupied the building for the past 11 years.  The Magik Theatre’s Mission is to eliminate illiteracy.  All productions are based on books and appeal to all ages.  They perform for over 150,000 parents and children a year.  They also take their events on the road to juvenile facilities and classrooms in an effort to develop an appreciation for the theatre.  Approximately 25% of their audience does not pay admission and no one is turned away.  
Magik currently employs 20 staff members who all work full-time.  The theatre has received as much as $1.4 M in funding making them the 14th largest by budget. They are recognized nationally as 2nd in terms of number of performances and 4th in numbers who attend.  Magik is committed to this area and making it large enough to handle all the kids who come here.

C. Approval of October 9, 2009 Meeting Notes
Madison Smith, HPARC President
Pat DiGiovanni requested corrections on page 5, first full paragraph, and noted “that the Downtown Alliance would continue to exist as a subsidiary of the proposed Centro Partnership,” and not as drafted in the notes “as a subsidiary of the Central Business District Development Corporation.” Mr. Shown made a motion and Mr. Gonzalez seconded it.  A vote was called and the notes were accepted with all in favor and none opposed. 
D. Discussion and Possible Action on Proposed Bylaws Amendments
Bill Shown, HPARC Vice-President

Mr. Shown informed the Board the proposed amendments were included in the agenda packet.  The proposals include:

· The requirement for City Council approval for land acquisitions and incurring debt. 
· The ability of the Corporation to retain its earnings, and earnings can only be used for corporate purposes.  No dividends will be distributed. 
· Indemnity of officers and directors to include gross negligence. 
· The hiring of an executive director by the Corporation. 
 
Andres Andujar inquired about how cost overruns will be handled.  The Corporation will have to seek appropriations with City Council approval. 

The proposed amendments will go before City Council for approval in December and will come back to the Board for adoption.  

E. Discussion and Possible Action on Corporate Insurance
Lori Houston, Center City Development Office

Ms. Houston provided the Board with information related to the insurance coverage for the Westside Development Corporation as well as Brooks.  The City pays $3,000 a year in premiums for Directors and Officers coverage for these entities.  The City will request a bid for insurance for the HPARC as soon as the by-laws are approved.  The Board should be prepared to take action in December or January.  The application is one page and needs to be submitted with the bylaws and articles of incorporation.    

F. Discussion and Possible action on the creation of the following Sub-Committee’s: Civic and Cultural Institutions’ Committee, Historic Committee, Planning and Development Committee, and Communications Committee 
Madison Smith, HPARC President
Board members were given information related to the committees in their agenda packet.  Additional committee may be formed later on an as needed basis.  The committee would be charged with bringing recommendations to the Board for action.  Committees are not intended to take action on their own.  However, it is possible to take action as long as a quorum is present and the meeting is advertised according to the Open Meetings Act.  There can be up to four Board members on each without triggering the Open Meetings Act requirements.  Experts, outside of the Board membership, could come in to advise the committees once each committee determines how best to function.   
The committees will be doing the majority of the Corporation’s work until an executive director and staff can be hired.  In the meantime, City staff will provide support to the Corporation and its committees.  The Communications Committee would provide recommendations for being transparent and getting community input.  
Mr. DiGiovanni suggested the Board begin to think about the development of a financial plan so when the executive director and staff are hired it is already in place.  Further, he suggested the Finance Committee lead this charge.  Mr. DiGiovanni asked the Board to consider having a strategic working session to lay out the various committees’ direction.  The strategic plan can serve as a guide for moving forward and demonstrate to the community a game plan.  
Each committee will have its own character and pace.  Transparency is a necessary given to the process.  Once the committees are established, the Board may meet less with most of the work being done at the committee level. 
David Zachry made a motion to approve the formation of committees and Sue Ann Pemberton seconded it.  The motion passed with all in favor and none opposed.  Board members were asked to contact Mr. Smith if interested in serving on a committee.
G. Briefing on Finance Committee Activities
Art Hall, HPARC Treasurer
Mr. Hall was unable to attend today.  Ms. Houston and Daniel Lopez briefed the Board.  The committee is looking at revenues and expenses for operations and maintenance as well as bond funding.  The committee will be meeting with Mr. DiGiovanni in January or February to get further direction.  

The committee will be given a Bond 101 briefing in December as well as looking at leases to begin to make recommendations on how they should be handled moving forward.  
The committee is considering setting a value for each lease and then, depending on the tenant, discounting it.  They may be seeking expert advice outside the Board to assist with this effort.  It was suggested that a model similar to the Medical Foundation be used to create a pool of volunteer experts who are willing to donate their expertise to the Corporation.  

The timing of the next bond cycle was discussed and a plan of action will be developed and presented to the Board next month. 
H. Briefing by the Mayor’s HemisFair Park Area Redevelopment Ad Hoc Committee on their process and recommendations
Dan Lopez and Xavier Gonzales, Board Members and Pat DiGiovanni, Deputy City Manager
Mr. DiGiovanni explained that the Ad Hoc Committee was formed to provide public oversight and discuss key elements for moving forward and creating the Corporation.  Various organizations and interests were represented.  The committee created a vision and guiding principles.  The results of the committee are the benchmark for setting the stage for the Corporation to fulfill its mission. 

Mr. Lopez presented a PowerPoint to outline the committee’s development, vision, and guiding principles.  The vision is centered on the concept of a City Park with mixed-use development.  Connectivity, development, green space, balance between development and green space, preservation, sustainability, and civic leadership are the over arching guiding principles.  The committee created the framework for the creation of Corporation that is embedded in the bylaws and articles of incorporation.  Additional recommendations from the committee to the Corporation include issuing an RFQ for the Master Plan Update and forming a 501(c)3 for fundraising purposes.  

Mr. Gonzalez outlined the committee’s suggested contents and criteria for the Master Plan Update RFQ.  The criteria are based on qualifications that are a direct reflection of the vision and guiding principles.  Now that the Corporation has been formed, the next step to accomplishing the recommendations is to issue the RFQ and update the Master Plan.  

It was pointed out that moving forward, it is important for the Board to recognize the connection between HemisFair and the LaVaca neighborhood as well as the convention center expansion and the rebuilding of the playground.  Technical issues, such as the potential relocation of the sewer line under HemisFair, will also be important to consider.  The Corporation is encouraged to keep the lines of communication open between the Board and the various stakeholders moving forward to avoid any unnecessary conflicts or delays. 
Mr. Smith stated that the Corporation would serve as the Master Developer in the development of the Master Plan.  It will also build on the Ad Hoc Committee’s work and recommendations to identify internal strategies, nature of staffing, qualifications for consultants and expertise, and a variety of other tasks.  Work sessions will be occurring over the next several months to look at the opportunities and constraints. 
I. Briefing on Conditions Assessment of four historic homes in HemisFair Park - Sue Ann Pemberton, Board Member
Ms. Pemberton explained that she has 16 graduate students assigned to the conditions assessment task.  The results of the assessment will be summarized using photos keyed to the plans and elevations.  The summary will allow for priority planning and preliminary budgets to determine how much money to do the recommended rehab and implementation of these buildings.  It will also include a list of items that need to be monitored.  The draft will be complete before the end of this semester and will be finalized during the spring semester.  Ms. Pemberton commented that she was surprised to see the number of people who come to see the houses.  

Mr. Smith encouraged the Board members to be thinking about how the rehab of these houses could be communicated to the community.  Mr. Lopez suggested that the Finance Committee might be a good place to figure out how to finance the rehabilitation efforts.  It was also suggested that a people survey be conducted to determine the types of people attracted the historic homes.
J. Presentation and possible action regarding a proposed lease agreement with the Magik Children’s Theatre for the Kampmann House in HemisFair Park
Paula Stallcup, Downtown Operations Director
Ms. Stallcup gave a brief history and background regarding the tenancy and the existing lease.  The theatre has requested the use of the Kampmann House to be added to their lease with the costs for repairs and the addition of ADA elements being funded by the theatre ($19,000) and City ($30,000.) The City will provide oversight to the effort to ensure compliance with codes and historic preservation.  The lease term will run concurrent with the Beethoven Hall lease and expire in June 2012 with no renewal option.  Magik Theatre will fund all necessary improvements to the Kampmann House to bring it up to code and obtain a Certificate of Occupancy in lieu of monthly lease payments.  

Mr. Smith asked for Ms. Pemberton to work with the City to coordinate what is being recommended in the assessment summary and the proposed repairs.  Mr. Andujar made a motion to support the lease agreement between the City and the Magik Theatre.  Mr. Lopez seconded it and the motion passed with all in favor and none opposed. 
K. Discussion and Possible Action on a letter of endorsement for the Centro Partnership
Pat DiGiovanni, Deputy City Manager
Mr. Shown drafted a letter of endorsement.  The Corporation will remain an independent entity from Centro and will work in partnership with it.  A representative from this Corporation will serve on Centro’s Program Committee.  There was some discussion about the specific verbiage and Mr. Shown noted the changes.  The final version was stated and Mr. Gonzales made motion to accept the letter as revised.  Lisa Schmidt seconded it and it passed with all in favor and none opposed. 
L. Future Meetings and Associated Activity Schedule
Madison Smith, HPARC President
Mr. Smith distributed a draft schedule and stated that the Corporation is currently in month #3.  He noted that the current phase of meetings is to understand the Corporation’s opportunities and constraints building on the vision and principles established by the Ad Hoc Committee.  
In January, the Board will have a work session to focus and further refine the vision.  Subsequently, the Board will look at hiring an executive director and staff to assist with establishing the framework for moving forward.  Ms. Smith asked the Board members to review the schedule and let him know if anything crucial is missing.  The document is a living document and will be revised and revisited at future meetings.  
M. Citizens to be Heard
None.
N. Adjournment
Mr. Smith adjourned the meeting at approximately 10:25 a.m.







